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(57) ABSTRACT 

A method and apparatus for creation, distribution, assembly 
and veri?cation of media, including one embodiment, media 
is transmitted to a receiver Where the receiver assembles the 
media into programming. In another embodiment, media is 
transmitted to the receiver from a plurality of sources. In a 
further embodiment, a source of media performs a tagging 
operation to associate sets of tags With elements of the 
stream of media. In various embodiments, different combi 
nations of look-and-feel, content and other tags are associ 
ated With the media stream. In an additional embodiment, 
tagging of the media stream is performed at the receiver. A 
user at the receiver may also provide data about the user to 
the receiver. In yet another embodiment, the receiver uses 
the tags to assemble the media into a program. In still further 
embodiments of the invention, various Royalty Only Aggre 
gate Revenues or “ROAR” models and apparatus are dis 
closed. 

2(1) 
Media Tagged 
at Plurality of _ 
Media Sources 

V 
210 

Plurality of 
Tagged Media 
Streams Sent to 

Receiver 

l 
220 

Receiver 
Assembles 

Tagged‘Media 
Into 

Programing 

l 
230 

Assembled 
Programming 
Displayed for 

User 



Patent Application Publication Jan. 19, 2006 Sheet 1 0f 7 US 2006/0015904 A1 

120 110 

130 

100 

llzullliolv .I. Ii: 

Figure 1 



Patent Application Publication Jan. 19, 2006 Sheet 2 of 7 US 2006/0015904 A1 

200 
Media Tagged 
at Plurality of _ 
Media Sources 

l 
210 

Plurality of 
Tagged Media 
Streams Sent to 

Receiver 

l 
220 

Receiver 
Assembles 

Tagged'Media 
Into 

Programming 

l 
230 

Assembled 
Programing 
Displayed for 

User 

Figure 2 



Patent Application Publication Jan. 19, 2006 Sheet 3 0f 7 US 2006/0015904 A1 

3(1) 
Receiver 
Receives 

Untagged Media 
Steam from 

Only One Media 
Source 

l 
310 

Receiver Tags 
Media Stream 

l 
320 

Receiver 
Assembles 

Tagged Media 
Into 

Programming 

l 
330 

Assembled - Programming 
Displayed for 

User 

Figure 3 



Patent Application Publication Jan. 19, 2006 Sheet 4 of 7 US 2006/0015904 A1 

4(1) 
User Provides 
Data About the 
User to Receiver 

l 
410 

Receiver 
Receives One or 
More Media 

Streams 

l 
420 

Any Untagged 
Media Strearm 
Are Tagged 

l 
430 

Receiver Selects Media Elements 
From Media Streams for Inclusion 
in Programing Based Upon User 
Data And Tags Associated With 

Media Elements 

l 
440 

Receiver Arranges Selected Data 
Elements Into Order Based Upon 
User Data, Tags Associated With 
Media Elements And Template 

' l 

Receiver Assembles 
Arranged Elements Into 

Programming 

l 
460 

Programing 
Displayed to 

User ‘ 

Figure 4 



Patent Application Publication Jan. 19, 2006 Sheet 5 0f 7 US 2006/0015904 A1 

500 
User Speci?es 

Type And Amount 
of Advertising He 
or She Will Accept 

i 
510 

Media Stream 
Containing 

Content Desired by 
User Received by 

Receiver 

i 
520 

Media Stream 
Containing 
Advertising 
Received by 
Receiver 

Y 
530 

Receiver Assembles 
Programming for 

. User Based Upon 
Advertising 
Information 

Provided by User 

Figure 5 



Patent Application Publication Jan. 19, 2006 Sheet 6 0f 7 US 2006/0015904 A1 

(8M > 
i 

6(1) 
Media Content 
Displayed to 

User 

i 
i 610 l 
i User's 
3 Consumption of 
Content Veri?ed 

5 And Recorded i 

! 
620 

Consumption : 
, Record i 
Transmitted to 5 
Interested Entity! 

r__._.._____ 

Figure 6 



Patent Application Publication Jan. 19, 2006 Sheet 7 0f 7 

Figure 7 

700 

US 2006/0015904 A1 

710 

720 

730 

740 

750 

760 



US 2006/0015904 A1 

METHOD AND APPARATUS FOR CREATION, 
DISTRIBUTION, ASSEMBLY AND VERIFICATION 

OF MEDIA 

CROSS-REFERENCE TO RELATED 
APPLICATION 

[0001] This application is a continuation-in-part applica 
tion of co-pending application U.S. Ser. No. 09/953,086 
?led Sep. 11, 2001 Which claims the bene?t of US. provi 
sional patent application Ser. No. 60/231,259 ?led Sep. 8, 
2000, the disclosures of Which are hereby incorporated by 
reference. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0002] 1. Field of the Invention 

[0003] The present invention relates to the ?eld of media 
distribution, and in particular to a method and apparatus for 
creation, distribution, assembly and veri?cation of media. 

[0004] Portions of the disclosure of this patent document 
contain material that is subject to copyright protection. The 
copyright oWner has no objection to the facsimile reproduc 
tion by anyone of the patent document or the patent disclo 
sure as it appears in the Patent and Trademark Of?ce ?le or 
records, but otherWise reserves all copyright rights Whatso 
ever. 

[0005] 2. General Background and State of the Art 

[0006] In typical media distribution systems (e.g., radio, 
cable TV), programming is generated in the hopes of attract 
ing an audience. Frequently, one or more demographic 
aspects are associated With a set of programming. For 
example, one program may be popular among teenagers 
While another program is popular among senior citiZens. 
Other demographic factors (e.g., race, religion, seX, inter 
ests, location, etc.) may also be associated With a program. 
Often, programming is intended to reach a particular demo 
graphic. HoWever, as the demographic becomes more spe 
ci?c, the total population of the demographic may make 
programming for the demographic economically infeasible 
in typical media distribution systems. This problem can be 
better understood by a revieW of revenue models in typical 
media distribution systems. 

[0007] Revenue Models in Typical Media Distribution 
Systems 

[0008] Typical media distribution systems are generally 
categoriZed by the revenue model a particular system uses. 
For example, AM and FM radio stations and many “free” TV 
channels operate on an advertising model. In the advertising 
model, programming contains advertisements paid for by 
sponsors. Advertisers often desire to target certain demo 
graphics, so they typically advertise in programming that is 
vieWed by the desired demographic. 

[0009] Sometimes, the desired demographic is small rela 
tive to the general audience. For eXample, one advertiser 
desires to advertise to individuals Who have an interest in 
professional Wrestling. Such an advertiser Would Waste 
money advertising in general programming because the 
advertiser is paying based on the total population vieWing 
rather than just the desired demographic vieWing. Such an 
advertiser can more ef?ciently advertise on professional 
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Wrestling programming since a higher percentage of those 
consuming the programming are in the desired demo 
graphic. 

[0010] HoWever, if the desired demographic is too small, 
there is not sufficient advertising interest to ?nancially 
support programming associated With that demographic. For 
eXample, one advertiser desires to advertise to Women aged 
12 to 18, Who speak French, are interested in a particular 
professional Wrestler and listen to classical music. The 
number ?tting that demographic is too small to generate 
suf?cient advertising interest to support a program associ 
ated With that demographic speci?cally. Thus, such an 
advertiser must advertise inef?ciently on one or more pro 

grams to reach the desired demographic. 

[0011] Subscription Model 

[0012] Another revenue model is the subscription model. 
In this model, consumers of programming pay to receive the 
programming. Again, programming is typically associated 
With a demographic. Thus, When the population of a demo 
graphic is too small, there is insuf?cient subscription rev 
enue to support programming associated With the demo 
graphic. 
[0013] Other models miX advertising and subscription. 
These models also encounter difficulties involved With 
demographics. Other programming (e.g., infomercials) are 
supported by sales of the product or service that is the focus 
of the programming. HoWever, such programs also encoun 
ter demographics limitations. For eXample, there is insuf? 
cient interest to produce a Million Dollar House Shopping 
NetWork on Which homes Worth one million dollars or more 

are sold to generate revenue. 

INVENTION SUMMARY 

[0014] Embodiments of the present invention are directed 
to a method and apparatus for creation, distribution, assem 
bly and veri?cation of media. In one embodiment of the 
present invention, media is transmitted to a receiver and the 
receiver assembles the media into programming. In one 
embodiment, media is transmitted to the receiver from a 
plurality of sources. In one embodiment, a source of media 
performs a tagging operation to associate sets of tags With 
elements of the stream of media. In one embodiment, some 
tags indicate content information about the media stream. In 
another embodiment, some tags indicate look and feel data 
about the media stream. In yet another embodiment, some 
tags indicate other information about the media stream. In 
various embodiments, different combinations of look and 
feel, content and other tags are associated With the media 
stream. 

[0015] In one embodiment, tagging of the media stream is 
performed at the receiver. In one embodiment, an untagged 
media stream is received by the receiver. In various embodi 
ments, the receiver tags the untagged media stream in any of 
a variety of Ways. In one embodiment, the media stream is 
tagged using arti?cial intelligence (e.g., computer content 
analysis) methods. In another embodiment, the media stream 
is tagged according to a default tagging scheme. In one 
embodiment, one untagged media stream is the only media 
source. 

[0016] In one embodiment, a user at the receiver provides 
data about the user to the receiver. In one embodiment, some 
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of the data is demographic information (e.g., age, seX, race, 
location, interests, etc.). In another embodiment, some of the 
data indicates a desired level of advertising content. In yet 
another embodiment, some of the data indicates a desired 
look and feel for the programming. In yet another embodi 
ment, some of the data indicates desired content for the 
programming. In one embodiment, the receiver uses the tags 
and user information to assemble the media into a program. 

[0017] In one embodiment, a media stream is provided via 
AM radio. In another embodiment, a media stream is 
provided via FM radio. In yet another embodiment, a media 
stream is provided via broadcast TV. In another embodiment 
a media stream is provided via digital radio. In one embodi 
ment, a media stream is provided via cable TV. In another 
embodiment, a media stream is provided via Video-On 
Demand techniques. In yet another embodiment, a media 
stream is provided via the Internet. In one embodiment, the 
media stream contains Web page data. In still another 
embodiment, a media stream is provided via satellite. In one 
embodiment, a media stream is provided via a cell phone. In 
other embodiments, media streams are provided via other 
Wireless transmissions. In still another embodiment, a media 
stream is produced locally. In one embodiment, a media 
stream is produced in a local database. 

[0018] In still further embodiments of the invention, vari 
ous Royalty Only Aggregate Revenues or “ROAR” models 
and apparatus are disclosed. 

[0019] These and other objects and advantages of the 
invention Will become apparent from the folloWing more 
detailed description, When taken in conjunction With the 
accompanying draWings of illustrative embodiments. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0020] These and other features, aspects and advantages of 
the present invention Will become better understood With 
regard to the folloWing description, appended claims and 
accompanying draWings Where: 

[0021] FIG. 1 is a block diagram of a data distribution 
system in accordance With one embodiment of the present 
invention. 

[0022] FIG. 2 is a How diagram of the process of assem 
bling media programming in accordance With one embodi 
ment of the present invention. 

[0023] FIG. 3 is a How diagram of the process of assem 
bling media programming from a single untagged source in 
accordance With one embodiment of the present invention. 

[0024] FIG. 4 is a How diagram of the process of using 
user data and media tags to assemble programming for a user 
in accordance With one embodiment of the present inven 
tion. 

[0025] FIG. 5 is a How diagram of the process of media 
delivery With separately delivered advertisements in accor 
dance With one embodiment of the present invention. 

[0026] FIG. 6 is a How diagram of the process of content 
vieWing veri?cation in accordance With one embodiment of 
the present invention. 

[0027] FIG. 7 is a block diagram of a delivery system in 
accordance With one embodiment of the present invention. 

Jan. 19, 2006 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
PREFERRED EMBODIMENTS 

[0028] The invention is a method and apparatus for cre 
ation, distribution, assembly and veri?cation of media. In 
the folloWing description, numerous speci?c details are set 
forth to provide a more thorough description of embodi 
ments of the invention. It is apparent, hoWever, to one skilled 
in the art, that the invention may be practiced Without these 
speci?c details. In other instances, Well knoWn features have 
not been described in detail so as not to obscure the 
invention. 

[0029] Receiver Media Assembly 

[0030] In one embodiment of the present invention, media 
is transmitted to a receiver and the receiver assembles the 
media into programming. In one embodiment, media is 
transmitted to the receiver from a plurality of sources. In a 
variety of embodiments, media distribution systems 
described in US. Pat. No. 6,032,156 ?led Apr. 1, 1998, 
herein incorporated by reference, are modi?ed to receive 
media streams from sources in addition to the preexisting 
database of media. Other embodiments of the present inven 
tion are described in US. provisional patent application 
60/231,259 ?led Sep. 8, 2000, herein incorporated by ref 
erence. 

[0031] FIG. 1 illustrates a data distribution system in 
accordance With one embodiment of the present invention. 
A receiver 100 is connected to a ?rst media source 110 and 
a second media source 120. The receiver collects media 
from the media sources and assembles a program from the 
collected media. The program is displayed on a display 130 
to a user. 

[0032] Tags 
[0033] In one embodiment, a source of media performs a 
tagging operation to associate sets of tags With elements of 
the stream of media. In one embodiment, some tags indicate 
content information about the media stream. In another 
embodiment, some tags indicate look and feel data about the 
media stream. In yet another embodiment, some tags indi 
cate other information about the media stream. In various 
embodiments, different combinations of look and feel, con 
tent and other tags are associated With the media stream. 

[0034] FIG. 2 illustrates the process of assembling media 
programming in accordance With one embodiment of the 
present invention. At block 200, media is tagged at a 
plurality of media sources. At block 210, a plurality of 
tagged media streams are sent to a receiver. At block 220, the 
receiver assembles the tagged media into programming. At 
block 230, the assembled programming is displayed for the 
user. 

[0035] In one embodiment. tagging of the media stream is 
performed at the receiver. In one embodiment, an untagged 
media stream is received by the receiver. In various embodi 
ments, the receiver tags the untagged media stream in any of 
a variety of Ways. In one embodiment, the media stream is 
tagged using arti?cial intelligence (e.g., computer content 
analysis) methods. In another embodiment, the media stream 
is tagged according to a default tagging scheme. In one 
embodiment, one untagged media stream is the only media 
source. The untagged media stream is tagged by the receiver 
and assembled into a program. 
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[0036] FIG. 3 illustrates the process of assembling media 
programming from a single untagged source in accordance 
With one embodiment of the present invention. At block 300, 
a receiver receives an untagged media stream from only one 
media source. At block 310, the receiver tags the media 
stream. At block 320, the receiver assembles the tagged 
media into programming. At block 330, the assembled 
programming is displayed for the user. 

[0037] User Data in Program Assembly 

[0038] In one embodiment, a user at the receiver provides 
data about the user to the receiver. In one embodiment, some 
of the data is demographic information (e.g., age, seX, race, 
location, interests, etc.). In another embodiment, some of the 
data indicates a desired level of advertising content. In yet 
another embodiment, some of the data indicates a desired 
look and feel for the programming. In yet another embodi 
ment, some of the data indicates desired content for the 
programming. 

[0039] In one embodiment, the receiver uses the user data 
and media tags to select media elements from a media 
stream to assemble programming for the user. In another 
embodiment, a template is used to assemble the media 
elements. FIG. 4 illustrates the process of using user data 
and media tags to assemble programming for a user in 
accordance With one embodiment of the present invention. 
At block 400, a user provides data about the user to the 
receiver. At block 410, the receiver receives one or more 
media streams. At block 420, any untagged media streams 
are tagged. 

[0040] At block 430, the receiver selects media elements 
from the media streams for inclusion in the programming 
based upon the user data and the tags associated With the 
media elements. At block 440, the receiver arranges the 
selected data elements into an order based upon the user 
data, the tags associated With the media elements and a 
template. At block 450, the receiver assembles the arranged 
elements into programming. At block 460, the programming 
is displayed to the user. 

[0041] Media Sources 

[0042] In various embodiments, media sources are any 
data generating or data storing device and the media stream 
is delivered via any transmission method. In one embodi 
ment, a media stream is provided via AM radio. In another 
embodiment, a media stream is provided via FM radio. In 
yet another embodiment, a media stream is provided via 
broadcast TV. In another embodiment a media stream is 
provided via digital radio. In one embodiment, a media 
stream is provided via cable TV. In yet another embodiment, 
a media stream is provided via the Internet. In one embodi 
ment, the media stream contains Web page data. In still 
another embodiment, a media stream is provided via satel 
lite. In one embodiment, a media stream is provided via a 
cell phone. In other embodiments, media streams are pro 
vided via other Wireless transmissions. In still another 
embodiment, a media stream is produced locally. In one 
embodiment, a media stream is produced in a local database. 

[0043] Passive-Interactive Media Model 

[0044] In one embodiment, a consumer precisely crafts the 
kinds of media experiences he or she desires With a mini 
mum of clicking, pointing, and speaking. In one embodi 
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ment, the consumer is not presented With tedious lists of 
options unless it is decidedly important to do so. Instead, a 
detailed understanding of the consumer’s needs and desires, 
combined With the programming savvy of the consumer’s 
favorite personalities and media-types, is collected and used 
to deliver optimiZed programming style and content to a 
passive user of the media delivery system. 

[0045] In one embodiment, media content is divorced 
from media structure. That is, the information contained in 
a Well-crafted media program, Whether it is simple radio 
patter or a complex interactive distance-learning video 
application, is of tWo identi?able types: the actual media 
content of the individual “atoms” of the media programming 
and the organiZation or mode of presentation of the pro 
gramming. The system severs the links betWeen the tWo 
classes of content-information, thus alloWing small units of 
media to organiZe themselves under the sophisticated “tem 
plates” of instructional designers, celebrity personalities, 
and media producers. By establishing a standardiZed lan 
guage and protocol, the overarching principles of effective, 
entertaining, and instructional programming are made uni 
versally available to disparate collections of media assets. 

[0046] The Consumer-Controlled Deployment of Adver 
tising 

[0047] In one embodiment, media programming is deliv 
ered Without embedded advertising. The user elects Whether 
to receive: advertising and controls When, hoW, and What 
advertising (if any) is received. The user is credited With 
something of value (e.g., cash, points or other reWards) for 
receiving the advertising types selected. 

[0048] FIG. 5 illustrates the process of media delivery 
With separately delivered advertisements in accordance With 
one embodiment of the present invention. At block 500, a 
user speci?cs the type and amount of advertising he or she 
Will accept. At block 510, a media stream containing content 
desired by the user is received by the receiver. At block 520, 
a media stream containing advertising is received by the 
receiver. At block 530, the receiver assembles programming 
for the user based upon the advertising information provided 
by the user. 

[0049] In one embodiment, advertising is delivered 
directly to the consumer, or user. This delivery is detached 
from the items or media traditionally utiliZing, supporting, 
or supported by, such commercial messages. Also, media is 
delivered devoid of advertising and sponsorships. The con 
sumer is in possession of a receiver capable of integrating 
these separate streams of media, or capable of otherWise 
associating delivered advertising and sponsorship messages 
With products, information, entertainment, or services. 

[0050] In one embodiment, the consumer elects to accept 
or to reject certain kinds of advertising messages arriving at 
his or her receiver. The receiver is capable of storing and 
?ltering the arriving media and saving only pertinent mes 
sages. An associating system (e.g., a remote database, a 
standardiZed code system or a receiver-resident database) is 
capable of associating the received advertising, sponsorship 
and similar messages With the appropriate media program 
elements or With the receiver itself. This association is often 
performed in a manner that is sensitive to the temporal 
organiZation and repetition of those messages. In various 
embodiments, the receiver is capable of caching some or all 
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of the received commercial messages and playing, or dis 
playing, them appropriately once or several times as 
required. In one embodiment, the receiver is further capable 
of combining these messages and media elements into a 
seamless stream of vieWable, readable or audible media. 

[0051] Content VieWing Veri?cation 

[0052] In various embodiments, the receiver is capable of 
tracking and returning, by any of several means, the result 
ant exposures to advertising and promotion and the asso 
ciation of those messages With other media (both advertising 
media and program-content media). The consumption 
records, or data resulting from them, are retrieved in any of 
several manners to cause consumption credits and/or debits 
to be made available to that consumer. In another embodi 
ment, a consumer may also request re-direction of credits 
and/or debits to other entities. 

[0053] FIG. 6 illustrates the process of content vieWing 
veri?cation in accordance With one embodiment of the 
present invention. At block 600, media content is displayed 
to a user. At block 610, the user’s consumption of the content 
is veri?ed (e.g., the user’s presence and an audible volume 
level of an audio program are detected) and recorded. At 
block 620, tile consumption record is transmitted to an 
interested entity. 

[0054] User-Veri?cation Systems 

[0055] In one embodiment, a media delivery system is 
used in distance learning applications to enable the rapid and 
inexpensive revision and customiZing of programming With 
out the need to recreate entire programs. In another embodi 
ment, a media delivery system is used in advertising to 
provide the ability to knoW With certainty that advertising 
messages are not only delivered, but mindfully Watched or 
heard. In other embodiments, media delivery systems are 
used in other niche applications (e. g., disseminated technical 
data and mission-critical corporate memos, in Which it is 
imperative to ensure that delivered media is actually con 

sumed). 
[0056] In one embodiment, a media delivery system 
alloWs the broadest possible use of advertising media by 
alloWing and encouraging the consumer to expose himself to 
advertising messages because they offer tangible bene?ts 
and reWards for their consumption. In another embodiment, 
the licensing profession bene?ts from this model because it 
encourages consumers to brand themselves and their audio/ 
visual environments With licensed elements and media. In 
one embodiment, the media distribution system creates a 
?exible, dynamic framework for the use of and payment for 
licensed elements. Thus, licensed images and the like are 
deployed casually and paid for in micro-royalties, offset by 
advertising-message consumption. 

[0057] In one embodiment, by creating an aWareness of 
the state of the user’s receiver at the time of deployment of 
a licensed element, the fees for such use are modi?ed or 
Waived. In the case of a user requesting a “special” program 
featuring the image, music, performances and/or other lic 
ensable items of a star, the fees for the use of a speci?c 
licensed element (e. g., the star’s likeness) offsets the costs of 
vieWing for such a “special”. 
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[0058] VieWer/User Presence Monitoring as an Addition 
to Veri?cation Systems 

[0059] In various embodiments, the technology is in place 
to inexpensively sense the presence of a vieWer, and (from 
a restricted family or group of individuals) the identity of a 
vieWer at such things as a computer monitor or receiver of 
programming. This capability is used for tailored interaction 
With a speci?c individual Without requiring user-initiated 
input. In one embodiment, a computer or other receiver of 
programming employs such devices as ultrasonic sensors 
(an inexpensive array of Which can sense not only presence, 
but Whether a user’s head is actually facing the screen). 
capacitance-, magnetic- or inductance-sensors, video-cam 
eras, Doppler-sensing of vital signs and/or RF ?eld-shifts, to 
detect tile presence of a vieWer in position at the screen. 

[0060] Further, the sensing and reporting of vieWed-chan 
nel, poWer-state (on/off/standby), mute-state, screen-on. vol 
ume, headset presence, mouse-motions or keystrokes and 
the like, are employed by various embodiments to rather 
reliably report user consumption of media programming. 
The simple response of a keystroke or mouse-click With, or 
Without, the correlation of that action to an actual event, such 
as the recording of a signi?er, or the response to a query or 
the response to an irresistible happening on screen. The 
foregoing techniques are used in various embodiments in the 
streamed programming method and systems discussed 
above. Data regarding vieWer identity and attentiveness is 
captured by the receiver and furnished to a remote location 
for purposes such as gauging interest in programming, 
advertising revenue, or any other purpose. 

[0061] Screen Contents Veri?ed for Presence of Program 
Element 

[0062] In one embodiment, the last stage in the video 
display pathWay to Which system-access is available is the 
frame-buffer or its equivalent memory-location. The con 
tents of all of or some of the frame buffer memory are 
compared to the knoWn characteristics of the image for 
Which it is desired to obtain a reliable proof-of-consumption 
by a remote user. This is a critical need in contemporary 
media, especially ad-sponsored or underWritten program 
ming, since systems are in place and blossoming that Will 
remove such things as advertising messages from a stream 
of programming. 

[0063] In other embodiments, in the absence of a screen 
buffer, numerous methods are employed to sample the video 
image, by means of such things as video-drivers voltage/ 
time signatures that are fed-back inexpensively to the 
receiver or to a remote service or system. The contents of the 

frame-buffer of a given device, along With (if desired) 
veri?cation that the frame-buffer address is the current 
address of the actual display contents of the screen, are 
compared in a given moment, to the intended or required 
displayed contents of the actual visible screen itself. 

[0064] A pixel-by-pixel comparison is made, or, in other 
embodiments, use is made of less computing-time intensive 
comparisons, such as the use of momentary (such as one 
frame) registration marks, or other codes located in an, 
ideally, restricted area of the frame, such as a frame edge, are 
captured and compared to the required media that generates 
vieWer credits or debits. By inserting this data unobtrusively 
in the actual displayed contents of the screen, absolute 
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assurance of the display of such information is achieved. 
This circumvents the use of such pernicious systems as 
“ad-removers” Which can intercept a delivered or recorded 
stream of programming and remove the ad-insertions. 

[0065] This system monitors the actual screen-buffer (or 
VRAM) contents, on a continuous, if momentary, basis for 
the presence of displayed frames or marks or codes. Such 
codes might actually contain such information as the content 
being vieWed/apprehended and even appended With infor 
mation as to the state of the vieWing, such as volume/screen 
brightness and user ID. By Writing, in an inconspicuous Way, 
such as in numbered frames, or timed intervals, or even 
random intervals (if the WindoW/screen area employed is 
generally small enough for practical recognition of the 
displayed data on a continuous basis), proprietary informa 
tion, and/or information sequences in the visible portion, or 
invisible data-stream of “sensitive” portions of a program 
stream, such as an advertisement for Which a broadcaster has 
been paid, it becomes dif?cult to remove such “marked” 
media Without detection. 

[0066] The detected stream is returned to the advertiser 
directly and/or to the placement agency, in order to verify 
targeted deliveries of that piece of media Without any user or 
hacker access to the verifying screen-content data or its 
related codes. Markers are encoded in various Ways to avoid 
accessing by hackers. 

[0067] In one embodiment, the folloWing steps are 
present. In other embodiments, some steps are removed: 

[0068] At the point of origin, an image or instruction 
set, such as is described beloW, is embedded in a “clip” 
or media element, such as an advertisement. Alter 
nately, some sampling of screen-areas, global or local 
or derived piXel values is made and the value stored for 
a given “clip” to be transmitted. For instance, average 
values of piXels on one half of the screen of a “clip” are 
Weighted against the other half of the screen of a clip 
to be transmitted. 

[0069] There is a standard location and/or color-vector 
or other such identifying mark, or rules of derivation 
for the location or other characteristics for an identi 
fying, say, code. This “code” is any data or signi?er or 
set of signi?ers. 

[0070] Upon receiving the above “code”, an algorithm 
or operation is performed upon that algorithm to create 
a sample of certain characteristics derived from the 
screen-buffer. For eXample, the pattern indicates that 
the sum of all red-piXel luminosity values divided by 
the number of piXels Was the desired variable to return 
to the veri?cation system. Alternately, the values of all 
piXels in a line across the center of the screen, or the 
array of values in a restricted area of the screen-buffer, 
Was the desired variable information to return to the 
veri?cation system. 

[0071] Further, only the master programming system 
knoWs the current pattern, because it is dynamically 
derived from the initial code, or peculiar to the clip. 

[0072] Further, that for a given advertisement, the sys 
tem requests a given piece of, or ?eld of, data from the 
screen buffer that is not resident in the user’s system. 
For instance, a particular X/y set of-coordinates in a 

Jan. 19, 2006 

given clip Will return the values of the screen-buffer, 
perhaps in real-time or factored With, or included With, 
the system-date/time-clock’s values. This information 
is coordinated With the knoWn values of the screen and 
time of airing to ensure that the appropriate screen 
buffer contents Were present for that particular trans 
mission. 

[0073] All of the coded programming information in the 
user-machine resident veri?cation program is in a fully 
assembled and/or encrypted form to make it impossible 
to knoW the derived. transmitted, cached. or sampled 
piXel values. 

[0074] As transmission occurs, or as advertising assets 
are played from memory, the samples are derived and 
either stored in encoded form, or transmitted by any 
means back to a source Where the actual piXel-values 
sampled are knoWn. 

[0075] Only upon an appropriate match betWeen the 
tWo sets of values Will result in a valid credit being 
retained by the user/vieWer. 

[0076] In other embodiments, the same procedure is used 
for audio signals. In systems alloWing “sizing” of the 
WindoW in Which displayed media is delivered, various 
strategies are employed. The memory-locations de?ning the 
WindoW siZe and dominance in a stack of open WindoWs are 
polled for siZe/priority information. Alternately, the digital 
snapshot of the Window border, of a generated “standard 
iZed” image-border or a portion of it, or other pattern 
(including the code or mark described above), is continu 
ously or momentarily monitored to derive the screen siZe 
and position in a stack, and the like, and “scale” the 
above-described screen information. When employed With a 
knoWn and stable program, accessing the “WindoW-siZe” 
and “priority” variables from Within the screen-draW pro 
gram-routines themselves, are taken. 

[0077] In this Way, both a one-to-one correspondence is 
achieved alloWing veri?cation to proceed, and the image 
siZe, priority and screen-position are determined to modify 
the credit/debit/reWard records. A play-WindoW beloW a 
certain siZe or priority or in certain partially obscured, or 
subordinate screen positions, for example, does not result in 
the generation of any credit record for the vieWer. 

[0078] Vehicle-Bound User Veri?cation 

[0079] In the con?nes of a vehicle, different conditions 
apply. In the driver’s seat of an automobile, it is often 
contraindicated to request a complex action, such as the 
recording of a signi?er string. If responses are recorded, the 
responses are ordinarily spoken responses to cues. In this 
embodiment, the state-sensing veri?cations outlined above 
are attractive. There is less likelihood of an absent listener in 
such a restricted environment. In one embodiment, the 
recording of listening-volume levels (a loW threshold Would 
be set beloW Which no consumption of media Would be 
credited), the program being received, the state of the 
receiver and/or the use of (often pre-eXisting) seat-pressure 
sWitches, such as are installed for seat-belt alarms to verify 
user-presence, are adequate for reliable feedback to pro 
grammers of apprehended programming. 

[0080] In an eXample embodiment, seat pressure sWitches 
report the presence of multiple vieWers in a vehicle and thus 
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provide some kind of multiplier-factor to the “listening 
credit” or similar vieWer/listener-veri?cation system. In 
various embodiments, the return path and ?nal-use of these 
ad-credits is unimportant to the basic model. In various 
embodiments, they are cell-phoned in, collected in local 
memory, stored on credit-cards or chips and the like. They 
are, in some embodiments, retrieved in real-time to generate 
credits or priZes, or even specialiZed programming such as 
pay-per-vieW. That is, having perceived a selected amount 
measured in any suitable manner (e.g., 15 minutes or 30 
exposures) of advertising, perhaps of a particular advertiser 
or blend of advertisers, a subscription program costing, for 
eXample, ?ve dollars is offered as a free bonus, thus keeping 
the fees captured Within the broadcaster’s structure. 

[0081] Such a bonus program is, in an eXample embodi 
ment, a taX-planning seminar by a noted authority. What 
makes this feasible is the reliable return of actual listener/ 
vieWer/reader/player3 statistics to the programmer or other 
entity. Naturally, a privacy code could shield the vieWer 
from the penetration of his/her identity. In one embodiment, 
such a code employs a privacy-level indicator. A code, for 
eXample, beginning With a numeral 1-10 is standardiZed to 
communicate to the system a universally-knoWn level of 
privacy and security. 

[0082] In one embodiment, the apprehended programming 
stream is, in fact, often unique for each subscriber. First the 
optimiZed signal arrives and secondary and tertiary compo 
nents are cached. The pro?ling functions outlined beloW 
cause any of these to occur in a given time: 

[0083] Alternative broadcast material is substituted for 
the already optimiZed stream from a background stream 
or cache. 

[0084] Alternative material is selected from dedicated 
channel(s) for this purpose. This is, in various embodi 
ments, material speci?cally broadcast because of active 
pro?ling. 

[0085] Aternative media assets are inserted from eXist 
ing, or third-party, stored assets, such as clips on DVD. 

[0086] Short transitional elements and soundbites are 
played from ROM or other semi-permanent storehouse. 

[0087] In some embodiments, the ?nal stream of program 
ming has only general resemblance to a given single stream 
of pre-optimiZed programming. The concatenation and 
streaming of these assets is done by a system like the one 
described in detail above, but resident in a remote location, 
like a traveling auto. 

[0088] Whether the ?ltration of contents is not performed, 
performed largely in full, or partially performed the output, 
in some embodiments, is not a unitary stream for a singular 
vieWer but an (optimized) family of streams for a “good-?t” 
set of vieWers (or single vieWer). 

[0089] 
loWs: 

In one embodiment, this method functions as fol 

[0090] A multiplexed, compressed and encoded, or other 
Wise multiplied stream of programming, or parallel streams 
of programming, is provided to potential users. These 
streams are optimiZed for a particular potential demographic 
or other user/vieWer/listener set. The stream or family of 
streams are given an identifying tag, or other real or derived 
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marking, to indicate any element described above. In this 
eXample, the tags de?ne content. A ?Xed tag, carrier-fre 
quency, address, or other identi?er might substitute for the 
tag, or be a part of the tagging system. 

[0091] In another embodiment, a content-provider, broad 
caster, or distributor of media optionally optimiZes the 
content (including advertising and regional/local insertions) 
of the universe of all programming, or the contents of the 
individual streams themselves “transmitted” or otherWise 
made available to users based upon any algorithmic Weight 
ing (or none) of: 

[0092] 
[0093] based upon any of the pro?ling principles out 

lined herein Weighted With general program guidelines. 
Pro?les are obtained from third parties, may include 
?rst-person provided pro?les, and further alloWs ?rst 
person pro?ling (With or W/o added third-party pro?l 
ing or local/regional or other pro?le-modifying data) to 
be further modi?ed by long term, permanent, or shift 
ing media-programming choices made by, for eXample, 
the distributor of the programming. Thus “station 
identity” (for eXample, the “look-and-feel” of a stream 
of programming) can be actively accommodated as can 
concepts like “drive-time” programming segments that 
temporarily modify the standard format. 

a/ the universe of all users of the system 

[0094] b/ the current knoWn users of the system 

[0095] the programmer tags described above is, in one 
embodiment, dynamically-shifted in real-time accord 
ing to the pro?les and/or other received or modeled 
data from, or regarding, the current real or projected 
universe of users. That is, the general or speci?c 
master-contents of the programming streams them 
selves are, in various embodiments, controlled and 
dynamically-shifted according to feedback, indicating 
the real or estimated pro?les of current users/vieWers/ 
listeners to/of the system. For tWo-Way systems, the 
long term pro?ling and real-time pro?ling can be easily 
caused to modify the master contents of the streams. 
For one-Way systems, any number of hybrid statistical 
models are, in various embodiments, employed to 
determine the current vieWers. This includes, in some 
embodiments, a real-time, or near-real-time category 
embodying such factors as: 

[0096] current geographical position or objective activ 
ity such as eating or beach-combing 

[0097] states (subjective and/or objective) such as driv 
ing, ?ying, hotel-dWelling, Watching TV, listening to 
radio, eating, hungry, tired, in distress, in pain, sad or 
happy, current mood, and “mood-for” states (“mood 
for” means a temporary state Within, or outside of, a 
user’s normal pro?le. An eXample Would be a classical 
music lover Who is in the mood-for country music, or 
a user Who has preferences for both classical and 
country music, depending on mood) and the like. 

[0098] 
tem 

c/ immediate or distributed feedback to the sys 

[0099] Each user or group of users can provide feedback 
to the system by such means as Internet connections, cell 
phones, and phone lines. The system may obtain feedback 
from a portion of current users and project overall user 
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feedback by statistical modeling of a small known segment 
of audience, or a large posited audience behavior. This 
feedback is employed to optimiZe the contents of the cus 
tom-programming streams and/or their subordinate compo 
nent media elements or clips. 

[0100] VieWer Veri?cation as a Business Model 

[0101] In various embodiments, Where a person or orga 
niZation desires to deliver media to a consumer/user, and the 
organiZation or related third-party, such as ad-agency, 
Wishes to verify, at minimum, the mindful consumption of 
that media. The organiZation embeds signi?ers in media and 
causes to be recorded by any several means, and/or returned 
to that organiZation or third party, these signi?ers or their 
derivatives. The organiZation responds With instructions to 
revieW material, or causes material to be redelivered, or 
modi?es the cost of, or provision of, goods and services to 
the consumer, or provides other incentives (either positive 
creating or negative-avoiding) in response to the signi?er 
string, or its resultant equivalent, or actions based upon it. 

[0102] The bene?ts delivered are, in one embodiment, to 
loWer or raise a health-insurance premium based upon the 
(remote and private) vieWing of a program. The cost-per 
eXposure rates of advertising are modi?ed by advertising 
agencies, or advertisers or programmer/broadcasters/nar 
roWcasters in response to such veri?cation data. Groups of 
programs in a series, or groups of advertisements and the 
like, are monitored for assured exposure/consumption. 

[0103] Advertisement Deployment 

[0104] In one embodiment, the advertising elements have 
the ability to deploy themselves independently of any nor 
mal stream of programming. These independent advertise 
ments have the ability to detect and/or attach themselves to 
appropriate areas of a receiver’s visible or audible environ 
ments. In another embodiment, the independent advertise 
ments also have the ability to locate themselves in a stream 
of media presented by the consumer’s receiver. In one 
embodiment, by doing so, the independent advertisements 
are also be given the ability to displace, or “eat”, traditional 
advertisements by simply positioning themselves to assume 
the “positionings” of these advertisements. 

[0105] In one embodiment, the consumer controlled 
advertising system alloWs levels of advertising consumption 
and sponsorship to be de?ned by the consumer. In one 
embodiment, the levels are globally de?ned Within a 
receiver or by a consumer. In another embodiment, the 
levels are de?ned dynamically (e.g., by times of day, types 
of programming and/or types of advertising, and the accept 
able levels of promotion and commercial message delivery 
for each of these particular “Zones” . 

[0106] 
loWs: 

[0107] LEVEL P-1—Will accept no advertising/promo 
tion/licensed media 

[0108] LEVEL P-2—Will passively accept speci?cally 
de?ned ad messages 

In one embodiment, the levels are de?ned as fol 

[0109] LEVEL P-3—Will passively accept general areas 
of advertising messages 

[0110] LEVEL P-4—Will passively accept all media 
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[0111] LEVEL A-1—Will actively return signi?ers for 
speci?c types of media 

[0112] LEVEL A-2—Will actively return speci?cally-de 
?ned ad messages 

[0113] LEVEL A-3—Will actively return general areas of 
advertising messages 

[0114] LEVEL A-4—Will actively return all media 

[0115] LEVEL V-1—Will participate no viral or forWard 
ing of ad media 

[0116] LEVEL V-2—Will participate in viral forWarding 
of speci?c messages 

[0117] LEVEL V-3—Will virally forWard general areas of 
advertising messages 

[0118] LEVEL V-4—Will virally forWard all requested 
media 

[0119] In this embodiment, the levels naturally break into 
degrees of advertising acceptance and participation. Other 
embodiments have different levels. In one embodiment, each 
consumer is given the opportunity to thus de?ne his/her 
levels of acceptance. In one embodiment, the levels are set 
globally (i.e., for all media over all times). In another 
embodiment, the levels are de?ned for speci?c times and 
types of media. In one embodiment, the detailed pro?les are 
collected over time as a user locates areas of bene?t or 

annoyance as media is consumed in the system. For the 
purpose of detailing a pro?le, a GUI is made accessible to 
the consumer. In another embodiment, the pro?le is built up 
naturally, in a piecemeal fashion, through use and modi? 
cation. 

[0120] In one embodiment, a user begins With an unlim 
ited barrage of advertising. In another embodiment, an 
acceptable initial level is been set. The use then simply 
responds “no” to permanently reject advertising of a par 
ticular type at certain temporal or conteXtual programming 
points. This rejection then forms a P-pro?le. Conversely, 
simply responding actively to a signi?er string, or forWard 
ing advertising messages, Would generate appropriate A and 
V codes. 

[0121] In one embodiment, levels of remuneration are 
de?ned as folloWs: 

[0122] LEVEL R1—unveri?ed delivery of advertising 
messages 

[0123] LEVEL R2—message delivery veri?ed by system 
buffers 

[0124] LEVEL R3—message delivery veri?ed by user 
presence sensing 

[0125] LEVEL R4—mindful consumption of media, sig 
ni?ers triggered 

[0126] LEVEL R5—signi?ers consumed and returned to 
advertiser 

[0127] LEVEL R6—signi?ers requiring brand-building 
routines returned 

[0128] LEVEL R7—level IV+ achieved, viral elements 
forWarded by consumer 
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[0129] In other embodiments, other compensation levels 
are used. Once de?ned, advertising messages arrive that are 
tailored to the pro?les created by the consumer, the adver 
tiser, and the delivery system itself. Each exposure to a 
commercial message generates credits in the consumer’s 
account. In various embodiments, the credits are consumed 
in a number of Ways. In one embodiment, V and A level 
interactions result in signi?cant per-exposure credits to the 
user, because such targeted, guaranteed and involving expo 
sures are of signi?cant Worth to advertisers. 

[0130] Business Model and Technology for Self-Inserting 
Advertisements and Messages 

[0131] In one embodiment, a user agrees to permit, in 
exchange for something understood by the user to be a 
bene?t, the insertion of content into any type of information 
vieWed by the user. In one embodiment, such content is 
advertising. In other embodiments, other content that a 
sponsor fells requires an additional incentive for attending 
to, such as public service announcements, are also Within 
such content. In various embodiments, such content appears 
anyWhere that it can be perceived by the user. For example, 
the content might appear in applications used by a computer 
user, on cell phone screens, in audio in a computer, or 
elseWhere. These ads are made self-deploying Within the 
user’s receiver/computer. 

[0132] The content of the ads is caused to be updated 
Without any action taken by the consumer and, importantly, 
Without any af?liation, or contact With, any provider, broad 
caster, or Website or the like. These independent advertise 
ments stick themselves to broWsers, to applications such as 
Word-processors, to screen-savers and poWer-up sequences, 
to documents, task-bars, cursors, and/or into a stream of 
time-based programming. Within the system of streaming 
programming described above, these independent advertise 
ments might self-insert into any programming or receiver 
elements such as those named above. 

[0133] In one embodiment, manufacturers become 
involved in this independent-ad process in order to under 
Write the costs of, for example, softWare or upgrades and 
additions to it. In other embodiments, use is made of the 
reverse How of money by the use of licensed logos and 
likeness attached as independent advertisements to any 
element of the consumer’s. It is unique to offer end-users 
direct access to licensed elements, such as the likeness of a 
lifestyle element like a favorite pop-star of surfboard-maker. 
It is further unique that those sponsorships costing a con 
sumer money or credits is directly offset by ad-vieWing and 
consumption credits. In some embodiments, the entire trans 
action is conducted in the user’s system by use of secure 
record-keeping strategies, and/or in conjunction With, or 
solely by, the ad-server or main programming server or its 
equivalent. 

[0134] Receivers Having No Direct Return Path to the 
Media Source 

[0135] In one embodiment, a digital provider, or “broad 
caster”, of a stream of information, desires to customiZe his 
offerings beyond the multiple-choice model. The term 
“stream” must be understood as referring to any information 
delivered to the user. The term “stream” is not limited to 
“streaming video” delivered over the Internet, for example. 
Instead of simply alloWing a subscriber to jump betWeen 
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preprogrammed channels (these channels may be all the 
property of the “broadcaster”), the broadcaster is desirous of 
customiZing the listening experience for the user still further. 
In various embodiments, customiZation occurs in one or 
more of the folloWing stages: 

[0136] Subscribers to the system pro?le themselves both 
upon signing-up and, perhaps, in near-real time through the 
use a suitably-equipped cell-phone or other means. Pro?ling 
is providing any information about the subscriber, generally 
in response to questions furnished by the broadcaster. By 
means of this data, the real-time signal-content is modi?ed 
to a best-?t of the subscriber’s desires as a group. This is 
called the “signature” of the service. This information struc 
tures the content of the, for example, ten to one hundred 
independent “channels” of programming offered to sub 
scribers. 

[0137] For example, from several to most of the channels 
are employed in the normal Way (if that is the plan of the 
broadcaster) but one to a feW of the channels are reserved for 
background loading of variable programming data and 
media. This means that the receiver, Which is a device for 
receiving signals in any format, is made able to receive 
background “channels” and to cache all, or selected parts 
(Which parts are arrived at by means of matching content 
tags and other appropriate descriptors to the decision-matrix 
of the receiver With its resident user-pro?le derived and 
broadcaster-instructed program-characteristics). 

[0138] Areceiver is any device for receiving signals, such 
as a television set, radio, cell phone, computer connected to 
a netWork through physical cabling or otherWise. The 
receiver includes memory devices, such as DRAM, and 
suitable softWare. At this point, the receiver is receiving, or 
has received and cached (probably With only slight delay), 
the main programming stream. It has also cached “second 
ary”, “tertiary” and so on, programming elements, clips, or 
programming segments. These are all referred to as back 
ground programming. These background programming ele 
ments come from Wireless Internet-delivered sources, from 
cell-phone delivered segments, from ROM or from similar 
long term resident clips. 

[0139] The background clips are furnished in program 
ming provided on physical media furnished to the sub 
scriber, such as ?ash-cards and credit-cards. The background 
programming arrives on one or more auxiliary streams 
dedicated to this purpose or on sub-encoded portions of 
main-programming streams. The background programming 
to be inserted are, in some embodiments, saved elements 
from primary programming previously received by the 
receiver and stored for later reuse. Storing instructions are 
provided (e.g., in tags identifying the elements) in some 
embodiments. Users have, in less than fully-interactive 
embodiments, the voluntary decision or subscription/pro?l 
ing choice to “tune” to a fundamental primary programming 
signal. 

[0140] Channels are de?ned as any Way of separating a 
particular stream of information. These channels need not be 
de?ned by frequency bands. For example, a satellite trans 
mits a signal in a band of 1x to 10x MegahertZ, or encodes 
a signal so that it can be de-multiplexed by any suitable 
hardWare or softWare to achieve these unique streams of 
programming. These streams are identi?ed anyWhere in the 
system by hardWare, ?rmWare or programmable softWare in 
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the transmitter, receiver or both dependent upon the embodi 
ment, to contain media-programming optimized for each of 
those streams. In one embodiment, one stream user prefers 
sports-heavy programming, While another prefers popular 
music-heavy programming. Regardless of the use, or lack of 
use, of this pre-selection process, each stream is further 
capable of containing (e.g., With the use of data compres 
sion) further unique streams of programming. Thus, the 
sports-heavy user is able to further re?ne his or her prefer 
ences (using pro?ling techniques) to, for example, American 
team-sports-heavy programming or international extreme 
sports-heavy programming. 

[0141] NoW by use of the tags or other identi?ers antici 
pated the user is able to optimiZe the vieWing/listening/ 
reading experience further than the broadly-segmented mas 
ter program stream. Data compression of the individual 
channels, or, in other embodiments, other packeting, encod 
ing, sub-carrier data-streams, or multiplexing techniques 
offers additional programming choices embedded Within the 
stream of information provided for any individual channel. 
AnyWhere in excess of a 1:1 correspondence betWeen the 
“perceived” signal and the delivered signal may exist in 
various embodiments. In one embodiment With a simple 2:1 
ratio of delivered programming there alWays is a cached 
series of clips to Which a user can be re-directed. In another 
embodiment, a ratio of 1:1.5 provides the same bene?ts 
since caching is required to make elegant programming 
shifts betWeen clips and streams. 

[0142] In various embodiments, extra bandWidth, in the 
form of unused channels, multiplexed space or reserved 
space (e.g., the vertical blanking interval in video), is set 
aside for still more targeted insertions, such as advertising 
and sponsorship insertions and voiceovers. In various 
embodiments, tWo exceptions to the caching requirement 
exist. One exception is if cross-fades, interruptive inserts 
(such as music cues and sound-effects), beat-sensitive cuts 
and loops, or other aesthetically-acceptable devices are used 
to shift betWeen streams of programming. The other excep 
tion is that in systems With a higher ratio of multiple 
programming available, shifts could be accomplished With a 
minimum of latency due to “Waits” for the end of given 
song, neWs-story, clip or program. Stored or derived loops, 
ID’s, inserts, sound-effects, and so forth are inserted to mask 
these Wait-times Without caching. 

[0143] In various embodiments, certain elements of each 
main program stream are marked for use Within alternate 
streams. By Way of example, a human-interest neWs item is 
appropriate “color” to insert into all or many of the discrete 
programming streams. This information is used in real time 
or, if it Were caused to be detected that the element has gone 
Without being perceived by the subscriber, it Would be 
routed into a cache, Where it could be called-up and inserted 
into another stream of programming. While that clip or 
element is playing (i.e., being made perceptible to the user), 
the primary programming of the channel that is being 
listened to is directed into a cache in one embodiment. In 
various embodiments, pre-stored, purchased or other assets, 
such as those that might be caused to reside on a GPS 
referenced collection of, say, maps, are made available to the 
system. In other embodiments, locally inserted assets, such 
as regional advertising insertions, are likeWise made avail 
able to the receiver by local broadcast, such as sideband 
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transmission of digitiZed inserts by conventional analog 
broadcasters or cell-phone cell-transmitters. 

[0144] In one embodiment, the receiver also possess an 
analog or digital receiver of any existing band upon Which 
local data is transmitted. This component is set to sWeep to 
lock onto signals bearing the appropriate transmission sig 
nature. In one embodiment, a cell phone receiver gets 
completely personaliZed inserts (even voice-mail and 
e-mail). The cell phone, Whether a part of the user’s tradi 
tional cell-service or not, is the delivery medium for local 
insertions and personaliZed messages from a separate recep 
tion circuit into a cache. Upon completion of background 
doWnloading, for example, these assets are inserted into the 
program stream at points triggered by any of several trig 
gers, such as a "play-local-insert-here” command embedded 
in the primary data-stream furnished by a broadcaster. 

[0145] In other embodiments, the same model is applied to 
a satellite or ground-based video transmission, Where back 
ground data is sent in the Vertical Blanking Interval, in 
modulated encoding, in side-bands or on extra/reserved 
channels. 

[0146] Internet-Based Distributed Model 

[0147] Various embodiments make use of the World Wide 
Web, or other systems and standards that serve to make a 
Wide variety of elements available from servers to multiple 
client locations across a netWork, such as the Internet. The 
broWser, or other component that enables the client to access 
the network, or a component functioning With the browser 
acts as the assembly component of the system. The term 
“broWser” includes traditional broWsers, such as are pro 
vided on personal computers that access the World Wide 
Web, and softWare and/or hardWare for display of informa 
tion for use on cell phones or other appliances. 

[0148] In various embodiments, programming is streamed 
from a primary source, or sources. In some embodiments, 
that streamed programming is customiZed completely, gen 
erally or in varying temporal segments, to the desires or 
requirements of a user/vieWer/listener/gamer (as is 
described in the non-distributed model of the system). In 
various embodiments, additional programming elements are 
inserted Within or against that primary stream. AbroWser is 
programmed (by a programming guideline or command 
from the primary programming source and/or from resident 
user-pro?les) to gather programming from a variety of 
sources on the Internet or other netWork. 

[0149] In one embodiment, push-servers, traditional 
media-streaming servers or traditional asset-caching servers 
are contacted to retrieve media to be assembled in real-time 
or near-real-time or to be cached inde?nitely. In various 
embodiments, e-mail of media-rich assets is employed, and 
the assembly/editing program or hardWare is programmed to 
route certain e-mails from certain addresses or With certain 
identifying codes, cues or characteristics into a cache and 
thence into the programming stream. Unlike a system Which 
serves simply as an aggregator-provider of information 
assembled from disparate sources, the system features the 
presence (at the point of aggregation server and/or at the 
user’s location) of assembly tools to prioritiZe, discard, 
cache, and temporally-order those disparate streams into a 
satisfying temporally-based program. 
[0150] In various embodiments, programming elements 
arrive at the aggregating database/server. The elements are 
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made, under license, to conform to the tagging standards of 
the system. In one embodiment, the elements are prepared 
for streaming at the server-location or feeder-sites by the 
application of some, or all, of the proprietary tags. The tags 
alloW any blend of data-mining by the user for assembly 
on-site or for transmission to the user’s site for assembly. In 
one embodiment, non-conforming or conforming assets are 
also grabbed from various sites and e-mails. Advertising 
comes from a blend of supplier advertising packaged With 
the media, or from any blend of third-party sites or mail 
providers. 

[0151] In one embodiment, after pro?ling himself or her 
self, a vieWer/user doWnloads a broWser plug-in enabling 
video capabilities in accordance With the system. Aprimary 
server assembles a core program according to the user’s 
pro?le. Delivered programming bears markers indicating 
points appropriate for insertion of additional programming 
material. The parameters of such inserted content is trans 
mitted in a header arriving With the onset of programming 
and/or the parameters are a part of the insertion-point marker 
tag or descriptor. The main program is cached for an 
adequate time-period to alloW the local computer to retrieve 
second- and third-tier assets and to perform appropriate 
transitions, superimpositions, or simple hard-cuts betWeen 
the various sources. Second-tier programming is requested 
from various third-party servers, Which may or may not 
conform to the tagging standards of the system. 

[0152] In one embodiment, the provider of second-tier 
programming is a third-party provider of advertising, or 
several distributed providers of advertising. Such a third 
party provider causes advertising and sponsorships to con 
form to the tagging and other requirements of the system. 
Third-tier programming is in the form of personal media 
insertions delivered by e-mail. Specialized media programs 
such as entertainment-neWs highlights are delivered at any 
time prior to their use. Such media-mails have identifying 
titles or other factors alloWing them to be actively sought by 
the assembly-system of the user-machine, decompressed or 
preconditioned if needed, and inserted at appropriate points 
in the programming. 

[0153] In another embodiment, the broadcaster may or 
may not charge the subscriber. For at least some of the 
elements in the primary program, the broadcaster Will pur 
chase the right to incorporate the elements and broadcast 
those elements. Some content, such as advertising, Will be 
furnished by payment from a sponsoring advertiser to a 
broadcaster. 

[0154] NeW Model for Distributed Delivery 

[0155] In an example embodiment, a digital radio provider 
installs a background music system in a hotel or restaurant. 
Some or all of the broadcast channels are, in various 
embodiments, reserved for the optimiZation of such a system 
to the needs of that group buyer. As subscribers to that 
service entered the restaurant or paid for services or goods, 
or as patrons of the restaurant signed-up to the service, the 
establishment might receive a credit or outright payment for 
those users. 

[0156] In another embodiment, a visitor checks into a 
hotel. Finding a customiZable video and/or audio service 
there, he is offered free access to the programming, and 
perhaps a higher degree of access to the programming in 
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exchange for a, say, one-year subscription to the service. In 
the case of digital radio, the bonus to the buyer in this case 
is the availability of the programming While traveling if he 
also purchases a receiver, premiums for Which can be 
aWarded in the form of, say, a discount on the hotel bill. The 
hotel bene?ts by offering improved services to the traveler, 
and by long-term increased customer loyalty. Loyalty can 
also be improved by integrating an advertising or sponsor 
ship type of plan into the programming that the member 
subsequently receives. 

[0157] In various embodiments With an active return-path 
to the broadcaster/narroWcaster, user programming prefer 
ences and delivered content including sponsorships, spon 
sored programming and advertising are caused to reduce the 
cost of goods or services rendered by the broadcaster and/or 
its af?liated businesses. In various embodiments With a 
passive return path, the vieWer-veri?cation system and sig 
ni?ers are used to provide these same incentives. 

[0158] The folloWing example embodiment is described 
as an intermittent return path system. A response-grid or 
similar device is provided to a user of the system (e.g., in the 
form of keypad, touchpad, or other response-registration 
device). These responses are returned to the system by any 
suitable form of communication, such as cell phone data 
transmission. Upon completion of the recording of a signi 
?er sequence, Without further effort by the user, the signi?er 
sequence is returned to a system for veri?cation. For 
example, in the cell-phone example, the phone number is 
auto-dialed and the sequence included in the message, or in 
a computer model, an e-mail containing the signi?er series 
is returned to the provider or other party. The (levels of) 
correct responses provide incentive to the user, or corrective 
information or other feedback to the user. In one embodi 
ment, the signi?er-string returned indicates mindful con 
sumption of a stream of promotion or advertising. One use 
for this is to underWrite the subscription costs of the broad 
cast service itself. 

[0159] Third Party Groups as Customers 

[0160] In various embodiments, a re?nement of the “third 
party” concept is that, even systems Without feedback from 
the user, such as one-Way radio broadcasting systems, 
achieve some level of optimiZation by signing-up, third 
parties. These are, in various embodiments, business estab 
lishments, such as retailers, hotels, restaurants and the like, 
institutions such as schools, medical facilities and museums, 
or other third parties. These “group” responses provide 
signi?cant feedback to the broadcaster to further optimiZe 
the character of the stream of programming or the selection 
of a stream of programming. Speci?c users of such a system 
receive a premium from such third parties in exchange for 
the presentation of proof-of subscription or other such 
information to the third party, and/or premiums are, in 
various embodiments, returned to the third party by the 
programming provider for the servicing of registered users. 

[0161] In one embodiment, a digital radio recipient trav 
eling in an automobile has his listening patterns “logged” 
onto a storage medium (e.g., a credit card). This logging is, 
in various embodiments, the actual time and/or duration of 
listening, the volume settings of the listening, the channel 
and sub-channels listened to, or even the speci?c advertis 
ing/promotional exposures apprehended. Volume settings 
are, in various embodiments, speci?cally recorded during 
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message-critical periods and a variety of methods are 
employed. For instance a volume setting below some thresh 
old causes the message-critical section (say an advertise 
ment or promotional message) to register as unplayed/ 
unheard. The listening pattern is used to generate credits on 
the purchase of items, or on a credit card associated physi 
cally or abstractly With the transaction. The use of a credit 
card, or like object With on-board memory, issued to store 
these credits. 

[0162] Credit Card Store and Credit/VieWing Records 

[0163] One embodiment uses a traditional credit card and 
card-reader. Once the reader had captured the primary 
(standard) durable account data, a second sWipe of the card 
With a similarly positioned, volatile and Writable mag-stripe 
on the opposite half of the card, or on the other side of the 
card, alloWs the entry of information about credit into the 
account. Adating, or other ID system in the credit-recording 
process alloWs the stripe to be deactivated, once read, 
Without the need to modify the reader to enable erasure of 
the credit/usage record on the stripe. In store coordination 
With such systems as bar code readers provides immediate 
credits, incentives, freebies, and modi?cations to the stored 
credits (such as multiples of the stored credit for purchasing 
a product such as a co-promoted product to the advertised 
one). Many modi?cations are possible in other embodiments 
such as optical data, erasable and Writable stripes or regions 
that are obvious to a person experienced in the art. 

[0164] Bar Codes Retrieve Credits 

[0165] For user-printing of credits on an unmodi?ed 
printer, eXisting bar code scanners are, in various embodi 
ments, employed to up-load user records such as those 
described above. For this use, the user might print his credits 
on a standard piece of paper and take/send this to a merchant 
for “spending”. One variant is the provision, by doWnload 
ing, purchase, or free delivery of printable media modifying 
the user’s printed output. For eXample, a printable insert is 
included in a magaZine bearing bar codes needed to activate 
or otherWise modify or interact With the user’s credits. The 
user removes the magaZine, or other printed (or electronic) 
medium’s advertisement. The page is then placed in the 
user’s printer for overprinting With additional information. 
The resultant unique composite (e.g., bar codes) yield such 
results as the multiplication of credits. 

[0166] In one embodiment, a user must visit a Website and 
perform some task (e.g., joining a service) in order to be 
delivered the primary bar code, or data. Alternately, the user 
must log into the service-provider’s, advertiser’s or related 
Website to obtain signi?cant data. This data need not be 
printed, but stored in the user’s machine in an application 
provided by the service-provider or advertiser or third party. 
The application resides Wholly or partly in the user’s 
machine, or entirely or partly in the provider’s or third 
party’s server. The user’s credits are noW also uploaded into 
that (possibly remote) application. These credits are also 
veri?ed for accuracy With the provider(s). 

[0167] The application then creates a custom bar code 
from the tWo, or more, data-elements. This bar code and its 
associated graphics are printed on paper at the user’s site for 
delivery to a store for credit or other consideration. The use 
of multiple pieces of bar code-generating data render falsi 
?cation impossible in some embodiments, especially 
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through the use of “secret” identi?ers miXed With the user’s 
data to generate bar codes of speci?c unknown content. The 
user’s ID is, in one embodiment, embedded in the codes, 
thus, through any of several methods, requiring the veri? 
cation of identity through the use of such traditional means 
as Driver’s Licenses at the time of purchase. 

[0168] Cell Phone Return Path 

[0169] In another embodiment, the user’s cell phone is 
used to provide a return path of the memoriZed vieWing/ 
listening data as Well as, if desired, preference data and 
user-state data such as provided above. The phone is, in 
various embodiments, preset to autodial the log-in number, 
or to otherWise locate, for eXample, an Internet connection, 
of the provider or its representative and to automatically 
execute the above-described transaction. Also note that the 
schemes described above do not take into account the 
signi?er-based system of veri?cation. All prior implemen 
tations of that system of veri?cation are also used in various 
embodiments, With or W/o the re?nements listed here. 

[0170] In the home, monitoring the state and position of 
the user is dif?cult, and so simply monitoring the state of the 
receiver (looking at channels Watched, mute-button status, 
volume and so on) While tightening the feedback to the 
advertiser, don’t provide the same guarantees that the sig 
ni?er system does. In airline seats and automobiles, though, 
the control is signi?cantly tighter Without the use of a 
signi?er string making these passive veri?cation proposals 
more attractive. 

[0171] In conjunction With a GPS system, the location of 
a subscriber is made knoWn to the system. In Wide-band 
Width delivery systems, or in systems otherWise capable of 
delivering highly-customiZed programming, this informa 
tion (along With other information such as is, in one embodi 
ment, provided by a small input screen indicating, for 
instance, a desire for restaurant information) the correct 
informational, promotional or advertising messages can be 
inserted into the delivered program stream. But in the case 
of a traditional model, say one-Way broadcast of no, or 
limited, user-customiZation-ability, the appropriate commer 
cial or informational insertions are, in various embodiments, 
made from a local cache. The “positionings” of these local 
insertions are made by use of a triggering element in the 
programming stream Which call them up and insert them 
over some default programming of the same length. 

[0172] This system is, in various embodiments, used With 
out the broadcast component by, for instance, embedding 
targeted advertisements, informational segments, or promo 
tional elements such as sponsorships, onto a memory ele 
ment of, say, a car. Speci?cally, the memory-element pro 
vided With a GPS system, such as a DVD/ROM, could 
contain (pre-sold) advertising that is called up upon the 
presence of appropriate conditions such as those described 
above. Any stored or returned record of the apprehensions 
(With or With out the control factors outlined above such as 
a signi?er string use) is, in various embodiments, used to 
underWrite the cost of the GPS system, its disc, or any 
third-party item, energy, or information. 

[0173] In various embodiments, the disc or other memory 
element, Whether or not a GPS system is employed (Which 
is mentioned because it is suited to the task of regional 
insertions) is used to deliver independently, or Within such 
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a programming stream, customized messages. The receiver 
in (e.g., a moving vehicle) is equipped With a cache in Which 
to store customized insertions such as these. If the insertions 
are not a part (completely or partially) of some other 
sub-system such as a CD or DVD or memory-card, then any 
of several methods supply the cached material, or even 
real-time insertions. 

[0174] For example, a single channel or a group of chan 
nels of a multi-channel system are, in various embodiments, 
dedicated to the purpose of specialiZed ad-insertions and 
sponsorships and the like. Alternatively, a portion of a digital 
or analog signal is set aside for such a purpose (multiplexed 
for instance). The entry of variables such as geographical 
position then selects for the insertion of the neW “clip” and, 
in other embodiments, also periodically erases irrelevant or 
outmoded cached material. Auser-pro?le resident in such a 
remote system causes the retention or discard of selected 
portions of such a secondary signal. 

[0175] The “variable” delivered or stored/cached media 
assets carry a designation called, for example, channel/user 
appropriateness. This tag or designation Would alloW sig 
ni?cant economy in the transmission of multiple programs 
by de?ning Which channels or user-states alloW the media 
assets transmitted on a given channel or cached to be routed 
to more than one designated “channels” or delivered streams 
of programming. 

[0176] Website Advertising Business Model 

[0177] An example embodiment interacts With a Website 
such as the one described beloW that houses a universe of 
deliverable assets de?ned as: 

[0178] WorldWide, national, regional, local and site 
speci?c conventional spot advertisement; 

[0179] sponsorships of programming or individuals or 
other products or services or concepts; 

[0180] 
[0181] 
[0182] 
[0183] audio and visual insertions and other forms of 

stream insertions and superimpositions like keyed 
visual and mixed-audio; 

bugs of all categories; 

banners of all categories; 

pinned and mapped image-insertions 4; 

[0184] agents and proxies and animated/emulated char 
acters; 

[0185] cybernetic and physical (personal or business) 
screen and object sponsorships; 

[0186] doWnloadable and fabricatable and printable/ 
vieWable elements and objects. 

[0187] Each of these categories and sub-categories is 
stored With identifying tags, or other suitable identi?ers as 
Well as content tags, and, optionally, transition and other 
tags. The site delivers, upon request from a sponsored 
broWser or autonomously to a (sponsored) broWser promo 
tional objects/elements/assets/clips such as those described 
above. 

[0188] In a stream of programming, spaces for each type 
of ad-object are de?ned in advance Without actually ?lling 
the de?ned slot With ad-content. Upon requesting any spon 
sored, or underWritten by external parties, programming or 
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assets the appropriate ad-objects are called up and real-time 
or background pre-loaded and cached or vieWed as needed. 
The system inserts them under the same templated and 
tagged guidelines as normal programming. 

[0189] A broWser or a back-up Web-address-resident ser 
vice is made capable of performing the insertions, Whether 
fades/dissolves/keys or pinning. In various embodiments, 
varying levels of capability exist in each given broWser and 
user’s system. These capabilities are de?ned in the point 
of-consumption system and made knoWn to the asset-sup 
plying systems. In this Way computationally-intensive tasks 
are selectively off-loaded to Internet-based, or netWorked, 
remote systems for assembly. 

[0190] In various embodiments, the ?nal play of assets is 
assembled from any combination of user-machine-resident 
caching, remote (and even distributed) caching and real-time 
or near-real-time calls to locations Where assets are stored 

aWaiting delivery. In various embodiments, much of the 
assembly is performed in tiny several-millisecond-long clips 
comprised of inter-clip assembly sub-clips and/or partial 
image-Zones/spectral Zones of superimposed or other image 
and audio superimposed information. This implies the cre 
ation of Zone-tracking and re-assembly to speed up the 
insertion of unique imagery/sound over an existing image 
and/or sound stream. 

[0191] The ad-Zone server, in some embodiments in a 
separate server from the one(s) actually delivering the core 
media assets, supplies much of this assembly capability 
remotely and simply sends completed truncated and modi 
?ed portions of assets, like “fuZZy-ends” assembled into 
transitioned pairs for butt-splice assembly in the user’s 
machine. The body of assets (meaning all portions not 
modi?ed by assembly procedures—levels of user-machine 
capabilities being (dynamically) de?ned as to current capa 
bility) are sent to the user’s (or linked) machine for full 
caching, short-term delay caching or real-time streaming, 
While the fuZZy ends, superimposed areas, and any other 
portion of an asset in need of assembly or modi?cation 
before vieWing/listening is sent to a sub-system or any 
number of subsystems for assembly before vieWing. 

[0192] In various embodiments, these assembled portions 
are then also sent to the user’s machine in real-time or for 
caching. All of the predicted and actual execution and 
delivery times for this process can be dynamically de?ned 
and communicated over the netWork/Internet to minimiZe 
latency. 

[0193] During the latency period, hoWever, or as requested 
by the ad-management or program-management softWare, 
user-machine resident advertising is called up for vieWing/ 
listening/printing/forWarding or other operation. This resi 
dent advertising is placed in the user’s machine in accor 
dance With sponsorship program deals or any other 
ad-driven or public-service announcement or other (usually 
cost-underWriting) form of advertising and programming. It 
is also desirable to have station-ID’s, bumpers and the like 
resident in the user’s machine to deploy pro?tably during 
these latency periods. Another implied feature here is, in one 
embodiment, that in the event of a failure to retrieve or 
assemble assets in a timely manner, the user’s system be 
programmed to default to a deployment of these resident 
media assets in order to make an income or impression 
opportunity of these annoying glitches. 












































































